COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

THURSDAY 15 FEBRUARY 2007 at 10.00AM
PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman S, Earp, Glover, Hendry, Luckley, Parsons and Riddle

ALSO PRESENT: 
Inspector Shaddock, Community Safety Inspector for agenda item A.13

The following portfolio holders attended the meeting: Councillor Prest, Sustainable Communities


Councillor Geddes, Learning and Development


Councillor Knapton, Leisure, Culture and Heritage 

COS.18/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

COS.19/07
    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on Monitoring Carlisle Housing Association Contract.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is a City Council nominated member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

Councillor Boaden declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on the Carlisle Sustainable Community Plan.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact he is a City Council representative on the Carlisle Partnership.

COS.20/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 18 January 2007 be noted.

COS.21/07
CALL-INS

There had been no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.22/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented the work programme for this Committee for 2006/07.  He then provided an update on the following:

(a) The Community Development Improvement Review workshop had been arranged for Wednesday 21 March 2007.

(b) A report on unoccupied properties after the flood would be considered at the next meeting of the Committee.

(c) Monitoring Rural Strategy would be considered at the next meeting of the Committee.

(d) The item on Neighbourhood Forums would be considered at a future meeting of the Committee.

A member queried why the Museum Development Plan was not included in the Work Programme.  Mr Mallinson responded that this item would be taken to a future meeting of the Committee when the outcome of the Heritage Lottery Fund Bid had been received.

RESOLVED – That the work programme be noted

COS.23/07
FORWARD PLAN

(a)
Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.14/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 February 2007 to 31 May 2007) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 February 2007 to 31 May 2007) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

(b)
Changes to Scheduling of Forward Plan Items

RESOLVED – It was noted that the item on the Housing Supply, which had been scheduled in a previous Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting, had been deferred to the meeting in March 2007.

COS.24/07
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM EXECUTIVE 

The Executive on 22 January 2007 had considered references from this Committee on the following:

(a)  EX.008/07 – Review of the Regulatory Reform (Housing Assistance) Order 2002 – Private Sector Housing Renewal Policy

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee regarding a review of the Regulatory Reform Order documents. 

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be welcomed.

(b) 
EX.009/07 – Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy and had referred the final version to the City Council for approval.

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be noted.

(c)   EX.011/07 – Talkin Tarn Business Plan

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the Talkin Tarn Business Plan and approved the Business Plan subject to inclusion of a number of amendments.

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be noted.

COS.25/07
CARLISLE SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY PLAN

The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) presented report PPP.17/07 enclosing the framework for developing the Carlisle Sustainable Plan and the first draft of the Community Plan for Carlisle.

Mr Kemp stated that the Local Government Act 2000 requires local authorities to publish a Sustainable Community Strategy. This obligation is developed in a variety of guidance and analytical documents most recently the White Paper “Strong and Prosperous Communities”, in which Government proposes to put sustainable community strategies at the heart of what local authorities do.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) A Member queried why the Voluntary Sector had not been mentioned under the Carlisle Partnership or anywhere in the document.

Mr Kemp responded that the feedback from the Voluntary Sector had not been received but it would be included in the next version of the document.

(b) A Member asked what role the Local Education Authority (LEA) would have in the Children and Young People Priority targets.

Mr Kemp said that is was intended that Childrens Services would align with the work of the relevant Local Strategic Partnership Group.  Both of them shared responsibility under the Local Area Agreement and he hoped that in the future they would be able to work together more.  He stated that for schemes such as the Young Persons Foyer it was important to receive support from Childrens Services as education played a big part in the planned development.

(c) A Member asked for details of Youth Work in Cumbria.

Mr Kemp replied that he didn’t have exact details on this but it involved a representative from the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership (Carlisle Partnership) working for the Children and Young People Group to involve young people in events organised around the City.

In response to a further question Mr Kemp said that a strategy for young people in Carlisle would form part of the Children and Young People Plan.

(d) A Member commented that the opening paragraphs about Sustainable Communities were very informative and well written but he had concerns that the concluding paragraphs regarding Carlisle Renaissance lacked detailed information.  He also raised concerns that it was focusing on the City Centre and there was not enough emphasis on areas where people lived.

Mr Kemp recognised Members concerns and undertook to examine ways of including increased coverage of objectives for residential  communities within the document.

Dr Gooding added that Carlisle City Council Officers recognised the need for Carlisle Renaissance to accord with the structures of the Council, the Carlisle Partnership and the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership and that difficulties were sometimes encountered in this regard.

(e) A Member raised concerns that the Safer Stronger Communities Priority targets were based on crime and that they did not reflect the wider issues for communities.

Mr Kemp stated that the ‘Stronger’ element was under represented in terms of people and coverage not just in the Carlisle Partnership but in the Local Area Agreement.  He stated that it was difficult to include a target on the ‘Stronger’ element, but that the matter was under detailed consideration.

(f) A Member questioned why Carlisle Renaissance was named as a Lead 

Partner under the Economy and Enterprise priority targets, when it was not a separate body.

Mr Kemp confirmed that this would be amended.

(g) A Member asked who the audience for this document was intended to be.

Mr Kemp responded that the intended audience for the main document was the partners, but a flyer would be distributed to the public informing them about the document and the website.  He stated that further work was required on the launch and publicising of the document.

(h) A Member commented that if the Plan was to contain issues that are important to Carlisle then there should be an Education related target included.  He asked what the life of the Plan would be and how often it would be reviewed.

Mr Kemp agreed that Education should be included more explicitly and he informed Members that there had been no participation from the sector relevant until November 2006 although progress was now being made.  The life of the Plan was anticipated as ten years but it would probably be rewritten again in the next twelve months due to the changing situation.  He stated the Plan would be reviewed on a ongoing basis.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed:

1) That the Committee acknowledges the work undertaken in the preparation of the Carlisle Sustainable Community Plan.

2) That the Committee’s comments are as detailed above.

3) That the description of partners should be amended to remove Carlisle Renaissance as a lead partner.

4) That the Committee looks forward to further opportunities to examine the Plan in the future and consider the role of the Committee in future monitoring.

COS.26/07
GENDER EQUALITY DUTY

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented Report PPP.20/07 informing Members of the Gender Equality Duty and what the Council needs to finalise in order to meet the requirements for publication before 30 April 2007.  The matter had been considered by Executive on 22 January 2007 (EX.14/07).

Ms Curr advised that the Gender Equality Duty comes into force in April 2007 and requires public authorities to promote gender equality and eliminate sex discrimination.  The Duty means that organisations have to promote equality, rather than rely on individuals to highlight discrimination.  It should lead to improvements in how the Council acts as an employer and improve customer service as women and men should receive services that meet their needs more closely.

In order to comply with the Duty the Council needs to challenge its policies, service provision and employment policies, considering the needs of men, women and transsexual men and women.  The Council would have to follow a series of specific duties including, setting gender equality goals, consulting service users, citizens and employees.  The Council will also have to develop a Gender Equality Scheme and action plan using gathered data and consultation results.  Ms Curr then outlined a plan of action for the development of the Council's Gender Equality Scheme.

The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the Council's requirements to meet the Gender Equality Duty by 30 April 2007 be noted.

2.  That the plan of action in order to meet the Duty, as detailed in Appendix 1 of PPP.03/07 be noted.

3.  That the report be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consultation.”

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) A Member asked if there was a policy in place to ensure that there was a gender balance in recruitment and selection matters.

Ms Curr agreed that such good practice was desirable.

(b) A Member asked who the Elected Member was on the Corporate Equality Group.

Ms Curr answered that it was the Chairman of the Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee and that Councillor Mitchelson was the Equality Champion form the Executive.

(c) A Member asked how any pay gap between men and women was being tackled.

Ms Curr responded that it was part of the work being undertaken within the Pay and Workforce Strategy and Job Evaluation processes.

(d)
In response to questions Ms Curr stated that the focus groups/workshops had been completed in line with the relevant parts of the Action Plan.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Gender Equality Duty and relevant direct action plan be noted.

2) That the Committee looks forward to examining the final Plan at the next meeting and would review the Council work on implementing the Gender Equality Duty on an annual basis.

COS.27/07
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT – 3RD REPORT TO DECEMBER 2006.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented Report PPP.09/07 containing performance information for the City Council to December 2006 for the areas of activity covered by this Committee.

Ms Curr highlighted a number of Performance Indicators that were performing on target and those that showed an improvement from last year but because they were not an exception or being reported as a highlight they were not included in the report. 

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

(a) Ms Curr confirmed that BV 127d was “violent crimes committed under the influence of alcohol”.

(b)
Members raised concerns over the number of visitors to the museum and how the numbers were recorded.  Questions were raised about where the visitors were going once they arrived at Tullie House and if the number of children attending activities could be separated from the total number visiting the museum.


Ms Curr stated that the visitors’ to the museum were split into number of visitors per 1,000 population, including website visits (BV170a), number of those visits to museums (BV170b), number of people taking part in learning activities (BV72) and the number of pupils visiting museums in school groups (BV170c).  Ms Curr would investigate if the number of children attending activities could be separated from the number of children visiting museums.


The Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder stated that a proportion of the pupils and young people who visited the museum were using the outreach activities which, for example, included activities at Talkin Tarn which were led by staff from Tullie House.

(c)
Concerns were raised that the percentage of abandoned vehicles removed in 24 hours was not being met because of staffing issues.

Dr Gooding responded that capacity in the relevant section would have to be examined in view of the 10% target set.

(d) BV64 – Private sector vacant dwellings returned to occupation or demolished.  Members raised concern about how the Councils performance of the Council in this area could be judged.  Members wanted an explanation on how the Council could influence the returning of vacant properties to occupation.  They were also concerned that no officer was present at the meeting to answer their detailed questions.

(e) Members raised serious concerns regarding LP114a, the percentage 

of food premises inspections carried out, and the staffing issues causing the deterioration of performance.  The Chairman stated that this Committee had made several comments over the last three years about the staffing issues in that section and highlighted the importance of having the correct recruitment and retention policy in place.

Dr Gooding responded that there was a national shortage of Officers in Environmental Health.  He stated that Councils throughout Cumbria had similar experiences in retaining Environmental Health Officers and he suggested that a new joint approach with other Councils would be a good way of solving shortages in peak times.

The Learning and Development Portfolio Holder reported that the North West Employers Organisation had recognised the national shortage and were looking into how this could be resolved in the North West.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Report PPP.09/07 be noted.

2) That the relevant Directorate representatives should be present at the Committee meeting to answer Members’ questions when future Performance Monitoring reports are being considered.

3) That relevant Officers should ensure that the explanatory notes accompanying the indicators specifically relate to the indicators.

4) That the Director of Community Services report to a future meeting of the Committee on the situation regarding performance in food premises inspections, identifying the problems with recruitment and retention and any ways the Committee could assist.

COS.28/07
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL CORPORATE PLAN/BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2007-2010

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted Report PPP.14/07 and gave a presentation on the first draft of the updated Corporate Plan 2007-2010 and outlined the key priorities of the Council for the next three years and how it would achieve success.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 22 January 2007 (EX.16/07).

Ms Curr then outlined the contents of the Plan and the process for consultation on the Plan with the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees, City Council staff, local people through neighbourhood forums, Carlisle Partnership, other key stakeholders including Parish Councils, Cumbria County Council and Cumbrian District Councils.

The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the contents of the draft Plan be welcomed.

2.  That it be noted that the Plan, in defining the priorities of the Council, would assist current and future allocation of resources in ways that are relevant to the delivery of the priorities.

3.  That the first draft of the Plan be referred to the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consultation.”

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

(a) In response to Members’ questions Ms Curr stated that:

· Friends of Talkin Tarn had not been established yet;

· that the description of Neighbourhood Wardens would be added to the document;

· that the Warm Front Scheme was a national scheme which helped people pay for heating and insulation improvements in their homes;

· that the explanation of the super output area would be re phrased;

· that Gold British Environmental Network on page 5 of the report would be amended to Gold Cumbrian Business Environmental Network;

· that the award Bereavement Services achieved would be included in the Council’s achievements

· that the first point under Cleaner, Greener, Safer, on page 8 of the report, would be removed and the second point would be re-worded.

(b) A Member suggested that the Reducing Crime and Disorder bullet on page 13 should be further developed.

(c)
A Member highlighted the section on Carlisle Renaissance and commended the inclusion of the whole City and not just the City Centre in this area.


Ms Curr suggested that the phrasing used in the Corporate Plan could also be used in the Community Plan.

(d)
In response to a Member’s question Ms Curr reported that the City Council employed a Learning City Officer and there had been good progress regarding work with the University of Cumbria  She hoped there would be a benchmark to measure the progress in the future.

RESOLVED – That Report PPP.14/07 be welcomed and that the Committee looks forward to examining the next draft at a future meeting.

COS.29/07
COMPREHENSIVE EQUALITY POLICY AND CORPORATE EQUALITY ACTION PLAN

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted Report PPP.04/07 which included the draft Equality and Diversity Policy and the updated Corporate Equality Action Plan.  The report also updated the Committee on progress towards the Council’s target of Level 2 of the Equality Standard for Local Government (ESLG).

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) A Member referred to section 8 of the report entitled ‘What to do if something goes wrong’ addressing discrimination or harassment and was concerned that Elected Members had not been included as a service user.

Ms Curr said she would correct this omission.

(b) A Member asked that any acronyms in the report were explained.

(c)
A Member questioned whether or not the Council had the resources necessary to 
facilitate delivery of the Policy and Plan.

In response the Deputy Chief Executive (Dr. Gooding) stated that there were sufficient resources within the Council to deliver the Policy and the Plan.  Work was necessary, however, to ensure that Officers within the Council understood the importance of the Policy and that it would change the way they worked.

RESOLVED – (1) That Report PPP.04/07 be noted.

(2) That the monitoring of the adopted Equality and Diversity Policy be scheduled into the work programme of this Committee to take place three times a year.

COS.30/07
VISITORS NUMBERS AND TRENDS AT TULLIE HOUSE MUSEUM AND ART GALLERY AND THE GUILDHALL

The Museum and Arts Manager (Ms H Wade) presented Report CS.09/07 informing Members of the trends which had affected the visitor figures at Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery and the Guildhall Museum over recent years and how they affected reporting on the Best Value Indicator BVPI 170b.

Ms Wade reported that Tullie House ran a number of popular exhibitions and a learning and access programme which included a programme of lunchtime lectures, Under Five sessions and outreach programmes.  Tullie House had received funding from the Northwest Hub and had applied for funding from the Heritage Lottery Fund.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) A Member asked whether there had been any scope for extending the free admission to all children project.

Ms Wade responded that external funding had been secured for the project until the end of 2007 from the Museums Libraries and Archives’ Renaissance.  She stated that the estimated cost of the project had been £10,000 and securing future funding would be challenging.

The Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder stated that Tullie House was a bigger museum and art gallery than any other museum in a City the size of Carlisle and therefore funding was difficult.  He stated any Government revenue would go towards the running costs of the museum and gallery.  He stated that the development of the cultural quarter as part of Carlisle Renaissance would encourage more visitors as part of a package of Tullie House, the Castle and the Cathedral.  The Tullie House card allowed residents of Carlisle, including children, free access to Tullie House.

(b) Members raised concerns that staff in Tullie House had to raise funds and questioned if any other resources in the City Council could be accessed to assist with the fund raising.

Ms Wade stated that Tullie House staff were willing to accept assistance from wherever possible.

(c) A Member raised concerns that Tullie House was the only museum in the Northwest Hub Group which charged an entrance fee. 

(d)
A Member questioned the methods used for counting visitors to Tullie House and if the number could be broken down into users of the facilities in the building and actual visitors to the museum and gallery.


The Services Manager (Ms Robinson) stated that the number of visitors included everyone that came through the doors and that method was acceptable for Performance Indicators purposes.  She stated that there was a count on the main door to the free gallery and paying visitors can be monitored through the tills. 

(e)
In response to a Member’s question Ms Robinson stated that approximately 28,000 members of the public held Tullie House cards and 10,000 of those visited each year.

(f) A Member raised concerns over the timescale of the response to the Heritage Lottery Fund bid and to the seeming lack of involvement with the Hadrians Wall Company to ensure Tullie House would be part of that development.

Ms Wade stated that the response to the Heritage Lottery Fund bid was due in the next couple of months.

The Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder reported that he was concerned with the current level of support for Carlisle from the new Hadrians Wall Company.  He stated that Ms Wade had attended a meeting with the Board and that Carlisle City Council had to take a more proactive role in ensuring that Carlisle and Tullie House were included in the development of the west side of Hadrian’s Wall.

RESOLVED – That Report CS.09/07 be noted and the Committee looks forward to the outcome of the Heritage Lottery Fund bid process.

The meeting adjourned at 12.40pm and was reconvened at 13.10pm

COS.31/07
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.32/07
MONITORING CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION CONTRACT

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr Taylor) presented report DS.18/07 updating the Committee on the future format of monitoring reports for Carlisle Housing Association (CHA).

Mr Taylor reported that since the Committee meeting held on 18 October 2006, a meeting had been held by the Chairman of the Committee with the Head of Scrutiny and Mr Taylor consider the format of future reports.  The following points had been raised:

· That the presentation of monitoring reports to Committee would take place twice a year in June and November;

· That the Housing Corporation comparable data for the financial year 05/06 be presented with this report;

· That future performance monitoring reports would include an analysis of trends regarding the performance data as well as the required information;

· That CHA would be asked for more formal detail regarding the actions undertaken to fulfil the promises made as part of the LSVT process in future updates to the ‘3 Year On’ document;

· That there would be an opportunity to look in detail at a specific area of work undertaken by CHA;

· That an officer from CHA would be asked to speak and answer relevant questions at the next meeting.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

(a) A Member queried whether the situation between the Tenants’ Advisory Group (TAG) and Carlisle Housing Association (CHA) had been resolved.

Mr Taylor reported that the National Tenants Advisory Association had given TAG a presentation on mediation, but that TAG had voted against taking mediation steps with CHA.

(b) In response to a question Mr Taylor reported that 99% of homelessness nominations from Carlisle City Council have been re-housed by CHA.

(c)
A Member asked if any monitoring of environmental performance (e.g. grass cutting etc) had taken place especially with regard to complaints from tenants.

Mr Taylor stated that it was a difficult area to monitor as Carlisle City Council were not now involved as a contractor.  He reported that the contract  referred to the general condition of areas and only required CHA to generally tidy an area.

The Chairman stated that environmental monitoring had previously been discussed by the Committee and that specific areas of the self assessment document produced by CHA could be investigated in more detail.

Mr Mallinson reported that it had previously been agreed that the Committee could examine a specific area in some detail and CHA had agreed with this approach.  Mr Mallinson suggested the Committee identify the areas they would like to investigate in further detail and reports would be made available to the meeting in June 2007.

(d) A Member raised concerns that documents indicated a possible change in monitoring arrangements at the end of the first five years.

Mr Taylor reported that the contract between Carlisle City Council and CHA stated that CHA only had to provide monitoring information for five years.  He stated that CHA had already started to discuss another phase in terms of development once the five years had passed but discussions still needed to take place regarding their future relationship with Carlisle City Council.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report DS.18/07 be noted 

2) That the next monitoring report to be considered by this Committee examines in detail CHA performance on environmental matters.

3) That the Committee expressed its concern about possible changes in City Council monitoring arrangements with CHA and the Director of Legal and Democratic Services report on the contractual obligations to the next meeting of the Committee.

4) That the Managing Director of CHA be requested to attend the June meeting of the Committee when future monitoring of CHA is discussed.

COS.33/07
REVIEW OF POLLING ARRANGEMENTS

The Electoral Services Officer (Mr Mitchell) presented Report LDS.19/07 regarding an annual review of polling arrangements in the City.  The Report presented the results of the latest review, made recommendations for changes to existing arrangements as appropriate, and summarised practical implications of recent changes in electoral law.

Mr Mitchell reported that the changes outlined in the recommendations were to wards that had City Council elections in May 2007.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

(a) A Member raised concerns over the lack of toilet facilities for staff in portacabins being used as polling stations.  He also raised concerns about the lack of disabled access to those portcabins.

Mr Mitchell reported that, wherever possible, attempts were made to appoint election staff who lived locally to polling stations which were portacabins in order that facilities in their own homes could be used, otherwise a portaloo would be provided.  He stated that approximately 12 portcabins were used during an election and some of those had disabled access.  Failure to use portacabins would, unfortunately, cause greater problems trying to find alternative accommodation for polling stations.

A Member stated that it was important to look into the problems with disabled access and the Council should do everything it could to address the issue.

(b) A Member asked about the promotion of elections.

Mr Mitchell stated that he was still awaiting advice from the Government which should be received shortly and he hoped that some extra promotion would be able to be carried out before the May 2007 elections.

RESOLVED –  That Report LDS.19/07 be noted and the issues raised by the Committee would be referred to the Executive and the City Council.

COS.34/07
ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR SUBJECT REVIEW

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented responses from the Carlisle and Eden Crime Reduction Partnership and Cumbria Constabulary on the Committee’s Anti Social Behaviour subject review final report.  

The Executive had considered this item on 29 August 2007 (EX.187/06) and decided:

“1.  The idea of a single multi-agency point for reporting anti-social behaviour is a good one.  But the Executive feels that this is now superseded by the proposed single non-emergency number which will be shortly piloted in Cumbria - inevitably some things have moved on in the eighteen months since the Committee started its review.  However there is certainly potential benefit in co-locating partners and therefore officers are tasked to develop proposals for co-locating appropriate CDRP partners at a suitable location within Carlisle - perhaps within the Civic Centre.

2.  The role of Anti-Social Behaviour Co-ordinator is shortly to become vacant and officers are tasked with taking the opportunity to refocus this role in accordance with the recommendations in the Overview and Scrutiny report.

3.  The Executive has already shown clear commitment and allocated resources to the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act - the effectiveness of these resources will be reviewed by the Director of Community Services.

4.  The findings of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group are already, where appropriate, being taken forward.

5.  The line management of staff directly involved with the CDRP sits with the Head of Policy and Performance.  However members and officers should be aware that Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act requires all officers to be involved in reducing crime and disorder where appropriate.

6.  The Executive is not convinced of either the need to commit resources to, or the City Council's capacity to lead on, another multi-agency strategy such as the proposed Young People's Strategy.  The budget pressures for 2006/07 will be acute and the budget process will be the proper time to consider new initiatives such as this.  Community Support is about to undergo an improvement review and officers are tasked with determining how the need for a Young People's Strategy could be best addressed as part of this review.  The Local Strategic Partnership is the right body to lead on a strategy such as this, which may feature in the forthcoming community plan.

7.  The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Portfolio Holder for Sustainable Communities will monitor implementation of this resolution.”

Mr Mallinson reported that he understood informally that the multi agency point for reporting anti-social behaviour had progressed and would be established shortly.  He stated that the Anti Social Behaviour Review had taken place some time ago and he suggested that Members consider asking officers to provide a report on the progress with each of the recommendations made.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) A Member asked if the non emergency 101 number would be implemented.

Inspector Shaddock reported that the multi agency unit would allow for more investigation into a single number, although the 101 number was not being progressed nationally.  He reported that the published 0845 number was open 24 hours but it was a Police number and so staff were not trained to answer all questions.

(b)
In response to a Member’s question Inspector Shaddock reported that although there had been an substantial increase in incidents of anti social behaviour reported in Carlisle, the increase was still less than the increase nationally.

(c) A Member questioned why the percentage of people in Carlisle who are afraid to leave their homes after dark was higher than the national percentage and what the Police were doing to tackle the problem.

Inspector Shaddock responded that the Police were visiting homes in specific areas to survey the residents under the Home Safe Initiative to establish why they were afraid.  The results showed that anti social behaviour was the main reason.  He stated that the multi agency team should help address this issue.  

(d) In response to Members’ questions Inspector Shaddock stated that it was hoped that the multi agency unit would be formed from 19 March 2007.  

The Community Safety Development Officer (Mr S O’Keeffe) added that the multi agency team would be made up of 16 essential workers including Police, CHA and two posts for domestic violence.

(e) A Member asked why the Anti Social Behaviour Co-Ordinator post had taken so long to advertise and if the Victim Support Officer post had been filled.

Mr O’Keeffe stated that one of the recommendations of the Anti Social Behaviour review was to narrow down the remit of the Anti Social Behaviour post.  When the post became vacant the opportunity to review and re-write the job description had been taken.

(f)
In response to a Member’s question Mr O’Keeffe reported that the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership contributed £24,000 towards Police Community Support Officers to ensure that there was a visible Police presence on the streets to help tackle anti social behaviour.

RESOLVED – 1) That the responses received from Cumbria Constabulary, Carlisle and Eden Crime Reduction Partnership and the Executive be noted.

2) That the Deputy Chief Executive be asked to provided a status report on the implementation of each of the Council agreed recommendations made in the Anti Social Behaviour Review.

COS.35/07
LIVING IN FEAR: HEALTH AND SOCIAL IMPACTS OF THE 


FLOODS IN CARLISLE 2005

Mr Mallinson (in his capacity as Head of Emergency Planning) presented the Living in Fear: Health and Social Impacts of the Floods in Carlisle 2005 on behalf of Mr R Carroll of St Martins College.  Mr Carroll had been unable to attend the meeting.

Mr Mallinson outlined the following points he had discussed with Mr Carroll with regard to the recommendations made in the report:

· Recommendation 2 – During the flood Radio Cumbria were used to put information out to the public.  This was already agreed as standard practice during any emergency.

· Recommendation 4 – The Government regularly published details of the kit people should have in their homes in case of emergencies.  The kit includes torches, candles and drinking water.  Items such as water proof boxes would not be practical because if people had to be evacuated from their homes they would not be able to take the box with them.

· Recommendation 7 – Some streets suffered further flooding in the same year (October 2005) after heavy downpours, which was mainly due to the contractors blocking the drains.  The drains are now monitored more regularly, unfortunately contractors cannot be monitored at all times.

· Recommendation 9 – Communities Reunited was set up as a specific and tailored response to the floods to assist in the recovery of the victims.  The Emergency Plan now included a more comprehensive Humanitarian Assistance Centre, including the knowledge gained from the response to the London bombings and particularly how the families of the victims also required support.

· Recommendation 13 – Security in the event of any emergency is identified in the Emergency Plan.  During the floods the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership assisted with the costs of private security.

· Recommendation 14 – The definition of flood plains changed two weeks before the flood.  The City Council would not allow future development on flood plains.

Mr Mallinson stated that the report was a good means of holding a lot of information and opinions in one place and was excellent in terms of speaking to the people involved.  The report highlighted the problems with the NHS which had also been picked up during the investigation by this Committee of the aftermath of the Foot and Mouth Disease.  Mr Mallinson stated he had responded informally to the report.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to a Members’ questions Mr Mallinson stated that he would respond formally to the report.  He also stated that Mr Carroll had circulated the report to all of the relevant organisations.

(b)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Mallinson responded that the mental health aspect of any emergency was important to follow up but during the foot and mouth outbreak and the flood it had been difficult to get the NHS to move away from traditional methods of support.  The Emergency Planning team and the Primary Care Trust in Lancashire were developing the provision of support to victims outside of the traditional methods of presenting within the health sector.  When it is complete in Lancashire it was hoped that it would be developed in Cumbria.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Report be welcomed.

2) That the report be forwarded to the Executive and the Resilience Forum.

COS.36/07
    HEALTH AND SAFETY WORK PLAN – FOOD, HEALTH 

    AND SAFETY TEAM

The Health and Safety Inspector (Mr G Close) gave a short presentation on Local Authority Health and Safety enforcement.

In considering the presentation Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to a Member’s question Mr Close stated that he provides information  and education on Health and Safety as well as carrying out inspections.  He was closely involved in campaigns with the Health and Safety Executive and had taken part in radio interviews and visits to Carlisle College to promote Health and Safety.

(b) In response to Members’ questions the Food Health & Safety Manager (Ms R Harland) explained that the Health and Safety Executive inspect major manufacturers and production premises and the City Council inspects smaller premises.

(c) In response to Members’ questions Ms Harland stated that the Health and Safety officer was there to offer advice as well as carry out inspections.  She stated that new businesses were legally required to register with the Council but as some do not register it was difficult to specifically identify new businesses.  She stated that Mr Close was the full time Health and Safety Officer and each Environmental Health Officer within the wider team spent 20% of their time on Health and Safety.  She reported that there were approximately 3,000 premises to inspect in the Carlisle area.

RESOLVED – That the informative presentation be welcomed.

(The meeting ended at 3.00pm)

